PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 24, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 24, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report
New Department of Public Works Director – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that he appointed Roger Hammond as the Director of Public Works for the Town of Plymouth.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Hammond has served as Director of Public Works for the Town of Grafton from 2000 to the present.  Prior to his being named Director of Public Works, Mr. Sylvia noted, Mr. Hammond served as Grafton’s Streets Superintendent from 1997 to 2000 and as Acting Town Administrator in Grafton twice. As Director of Public Works in Grafton, Mr. Sylvia explained, Mr. Hammond has oversight over the Highway Department, Engineering Department, Cemeteries, Sanitation, Street lighting, Facilities (non-school) and Urban Forestry.  

Mr. Sylvia went on to explain that Mr. Hammond holds a Bachelors of Science degree in Construction Management from Wentworth Institute of Technology and is completing a Masters Degree in Public Administration from Framingham State College.   Mr. Sylvia shared with the Board a list of several various additional qualifications, certifications, and licenses held by Mr. Hammond associated with the public works field. 
Mr. Sylvia described the hiring process preceding his appointment of Mr. Hammond.  Mr. Sylvia said that the Town received applications from across the United States including Colorado, New York and Missouri.  Eight candidates received initial interviews, Mr. Sylvia noted, and five candidates were brought back for a second interview.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Hammond participated in three separate interviews, successfully completed a comprehensive written exercise, met with division heads, department heads and toured our facilities with the Acting Public Works Director.  A reference check, Mr. Sylvia said, was conducted with officials from Grafton including the Selectmen, Town Administrator, Police Chief, Building Commissioner, Private Engineer and Special Counsel.  Mr. Sylvia explained that he and Chairman Quintal spent a day with Mr. Hammond touring public works facilities and projects in Grafton.

Pending the expiration of the fifteen day veto period, Mr. Sylvia said, Mr. Hammond will begin on May 21, 2007.

Mr. Sylvia then invited Mr. Hammond to address the Board.

Mr. Hammond thanked the Board of Selectmen and Mr. Sylvia for affording him the opportunity to lead Plymouth’s Department of Public Works.  Mr. Hammond explained that implementing a team approach to his department, as well as the improvement of staff training, will be part of his initial focus as the new director. 
Chairman Quintal welcomed Mr. Hammond to his new post at Town Hall. 
PILOT Agreement Between Entergy and the Town of Plymouth – Mr. Sylvia announced that a press conference was held earlier during the afternoon to share information on the Payment In Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) agreement reached between Entergy Nuclear Operations and the Town of Plymouth.  
The five-year agreement, Mr. Sylvia said, amounts to approximately 37 million dollars of new PILOT revenue for the Town, based on the 3.9 billion in assessed value over the course of the agreement.  This assessment of Entergy’s Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant—backed by GES, a reputable, nationally-known appraiser—was one of the highest in the nation. 
Mr. Sylvia shared additional key highlights of the PILOT agreement, including the continued protection of the buffer parcel around the plant, and Entergy’s agreement to not seek pollution control or manufacturing abatements, which could have decreased the overall assessed value.   This PILOT agreement, Mr. Sylvia said, is great news for the Town of Plymouth, and the collaborative efforts of the Board of Selectmen and legal team Duane Morris were integral in negotiating the best possible agreement for the Town of Plymouth.
Separate from the PILOT agreement, Mr. Sylvia noted, Entergy has offered to help the Town find a permanent location for an emergency operations center.  
Chairman Quintal thanked all those who were involved in the PILOT process for their hard work, including Entergy, for negotiating with the Town in good faith.   He noted that there is still further work to do regarding public safety and the evacuation plan. 
Licenses

Multiple Licenses in Conjunction With License Hearing
· Croma USA-Plymouth LLC, 160 Colony Place, Mike Sheridan, Manager requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Groups 1, 3, and 4

Applying for radio, TV, live entertainment, plays, shows

· Sunday Entertainment

Applying for radio, TV, live entertainment, plays, shows

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

· Extension of hours – 1:00 a.m.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above licenses for Croma USA – Plymouth LLC.   Voted 4-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services, Phillippe Ducrot, 40 Russell Street requested One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for the following dates:

4/27/07 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a Wine Tasting Dinner

4/28/07 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a Wine Tasting Dinner

Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Town Land Review Committee and Industrial/Commercial/Office Land Study Committee – The Board approved the creation of the following two committees:

· Town Land Review Committee – a nine (9) member committee charged with the development of evaluation criteria for Tax Title, surplus, and undedicated Town-owned land, and the subsequent review, ranking, and recommendation for future use of said land.  

· Industrial / Commercial / Office Land Study Committee – a nine (9) member committee charged with the tasks of identifying, reviewing, and recommending preferred development sites for future industrial and commercial growth, as consistent with the Master Plan Economic Development Goals Implementation.
Selectman Schena noted that he had asked for time to review these proposed committees and that he now fully supports their implementation as an integral part of the Master Planning process.

Chairman Quintal confirmed that an 18-month sunset clause is attached to both of these committees.  

Approval of Updates to Town Meeting Article 8 – The Board re-approved an updated version of Town Meeting Article 8 (Departmental Equipment), reflecting the following two changes/additions: 

· Council on Aging


Electric HP Door Opener

· DPW Grounds & Recreation

Parks – Gravely Mower

These are the only modifications have been made to this article since the Board gave its approval to the initial version at their January 16, 2007 meeting.

Audit Committee Designee – The Board approved Selectman Loewenberg as their designee to the Town’s Audit Committee.
Appointment – The Board re-appointed Mikki Chaffee as a Voting Registrar (Democrat) for the Town of Plymouth, to a term expiring March 31, 2008.  The Plymouth Democratic Town Committee nominated Ms. Chaffee as their designee. 
Public Comment

Joan Bergman, on behalf of the Plymouth Cultural Council, addressed the Board and the public to share information on the Council’s “A Toast to the Arts” event to be held on Friday May 4th, 2007 at Southers Marsh Golf Club in Plymouth.  This year’s event, Ms. Bergman said, will include a “Dancing with Plymouth’s Stars” competition, as part of their annual efforts to raise funds in support of the Council’s cultural programs and events in Plymouth.  Ms. Bergman noted that Chairman Quintal would be participating in the dance competition.
Public Hearing – New Annual All Alcohol License
Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider an application for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License from Croma USA – Plymouth LLC, 160 Colony Place, Michael Sheridan, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on this matter were invited to attend.

David Torres, Director of Development, and Michael Sheridan, Manager, addressed the Board on behalf of Croma USA’s application.  Mr. Sheridan noted that, in addition to being TIPS certified, he is also a TIPS trainer.  
Selectman Schena asked Croma’s representatives to explain why the Board should support their application request.  In particular, Selectman Schena noted, the Board tries to set a high standard for corporate community involvement.  
Mr. Sheridan said that Croma’s first location on Newbury Street has been well-received as a family-friendly establishment with a broad menu, a beautiful, low-key atmosphere, a successful track record around safety, and a history of assisting with and accommodating local fundraising events.

Selectman Malaguti asked when Croma planned to open its doors, to which Mr. Sheridan replied that the opening is targeted for September 2007.
Chairman Quintal asked Croma’s representatives to explain why Plymouth was chosen for their second location.   Francis Shea, Chief Executive of Croma’s parent company, responded and explained that the extension of Route 44 has unlocked Colony Place to a great customer demographic.
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board approved a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License for Croma USA – Plymouth LLC. Voted 4-0, approved.

Public Hearing – Auto Dealer’s License Revocation

Chairman Quintal announced that the public hearing scheduled for the Auto Dealer’s License Revocation from Norman Fortini was cancelled, as Mr. Fortini has chosen to relinquish his license.  
90 Carver Road

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, addressed the Board regarding the Town’s first right of refusal on Chapter 61A property at 90 Carver Road (also known as the Silva Property).  Unless town is serious about acquiring this parcel, Mr. Hartmann said, legal counsel has advised that the offer made on the property is close enough to being bona fide that the Town should not vigorously pursue challenge.   

Mr. Hartmann commended the West Plymouth Neighbors Group for the hard work they have put into finding possible funding sources for the purchase of the 16-acre parcel at 90 Carver Road.  Two of the main grant sources they identified, Mr. Hartmann said, were reimbursement in nature, and, thus, the Town would need to purchase the parcel first, without knowing for sure that the funds would be granted.   
The Community Preservation Committee (CPC) still maintains the position that they are interested in the parcel, Mr. Hartmann noted, and they do not consider the $3 million purchase offer as bona fide due to the permitting contingencies contained in the offer.  Mr. Hartmann offered his opinion that the price offered would not be likely to change, even if the Town challenged the offer and pushed to remove the contingencies.   Mr. Hartmann acknowledged that there is an interest and desire to acquire the parcel, but no Department or Board has come forward to say that this property was a priority.

Julie Archer, on behalf of the West Plymouth Neighbors Group, updated the Board on their progress to secure funding for the parcel.  To date, Ms. Archer said, the Group has identified $1.4 million in possible funding sources, not including CPC funding.  The validity of the purchase and sales agreement, Ms. Archer said, has made it difficult to apply for these grants.  Ms. Archer asked if a price tag could be set on a piece of property that is so important to the community.
Jeff Flockton, also of the West Plymouth Neighbors Group, addressed the Board and reiterated that the acquisition of the 90 Carver Road would be consistent with the West Plymouth and Town-wide Master Plans.  The Group, he said, has made every effort in good faith to find funding for the parcel, and the CPC will not proceed further with their application unless the validity of the purchase offer is resolved.   Mr. Flockton expressed his opinion that it could set a dangerous precedent to let this parcel go without resolution on the offer—what would this say about the Town’s rights to Chapter 61A parcels?
Attorney Bob Betters, representing Ron Ferioli, addressed the Board regarding his client’s offer on the parcel at 90 Carver Road.   He and his client, he said, maintain that the original offer made in October was bona fide, but Mr. Ferioli voluntarily rewrote it in February to address the issues that Town counsel raised at that time.   Attorney Betters pondered aloud whether the parcel would truly be valuable to the neighborhood as recreational space, considering its location across from a shopping plaza and abutted by existing residential developments.   His client, Attorney Betters said, has been patient, and, since it is now 60 days beyond the redrafted purchase and sales offer, he asked that the Board waive the Town’s first right of refusal if it is not planning to purchase the parcel.  
Selectman Loewenberg asked Attorney Betters what his client will do if the Zoning Board of Appeals decides that the 60 units will be too dense for the site and subsequently denies the special permitting contingencies outlined in the purchase and sales offer. 
Attorney Betters responded that his client has the option to reconsider his offer, but he asserted that the $3 million offer is not based on the contingencies.  He acknowledged, however, that if his client changes his offer, the Town would again have right to first refusal on the property.  
Bill Keohan, Chairman of the CPC, addressed the Board to explain that the CPC, in reviewing the second purchase and sales offer with Town Counsel, still views the offer as not bona fide.  Mr. Keohan said that the CPC cannot proceed with the West Plymouth Neighbors Group’s application for a parcel that comes with a questionable purchase and sales offer as large as $3 million.
Selectman Loewenberg acknowledged the valiant efforts of the West Plymouth Neighbors Group in seeking out funding sources to assist the Town in acquiring the parcel at 90 Carver Road.  Unfortunately, she said, the Town cannot bear the burden of a $3 million price, and if the CPC is not willing to go forward with the application, there is not much that can be done.  The transaction, she said, is contingent on permitting, and if the Zoning Board does not approve Mr. Ferioli’s proposal, the Town may have another opportunity to determine the value of the land.    
Mr. Hartmann confirmed Selectman Loewenberg’s comments that, within the Chapter 61 process, the buyer has an option to change his/her offer; if the offer is changed, however, the 120-day first right of refusal process is again triggered, and the Town would have another opportunity to look at this property.   
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion for public comment.
Tim Emory, a resident of Jan Marie Drive and an abutter of the property, addressed the Board and questioned the $3 million purchase and sales offer, noting that the issue will simply go around in circles if the validity of the offer is not resolved.  
Selectman Schena noted his frustrations with the Chapter 61 process, but acknowledged the aforementioned possibility that the Town could get another chance at first right of refusal on the property at 90 Carver Road.  The real hurdle, Selectman Schena said, is whether the Town is willing to pay $3 million for this property, especially now that the Waverly Oaks Chapter 61 parcel is available.  While he wished that the Waverly Oaks parcel was not a factor in whether the Town could purchase 90 Carver Road, Selectman Schena said that he views Waverly Oaks as a parcel that will be more beneficial to the community as a whole.  Selectman Schena acknowledged Mr. Ferioli’s patience during the process, and he commended Ms. Archer and Mr. Flockton for their work on behalf of the West Plymouth Neighbors Group.  He advised the group to pay close attention to the parcel as it goes through the zoning process.
Mr. Hartmann noted that Attorney Betters concurs with the statements made about the Chapter 61 process and the factors that would trigger another first right of refusal period for the Town.   Mr. Hartmann reminded the Board that they agreed in February to honor Mr. Ferioli’s request that they waive the Town’s first right of refusal as soon as a decision on the property has been made.   

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to waive the remaining portion of the Town’s 120-day first right of refusal period for the Chapter 61A parcel at 90 Carver Road.   Voted 4-0, approved.

New England Park Master Planning / Mass Development

Mr. Sylvia noted the Board’s wish from the previous week’s meeting (April 17, 2007) to hear the Planning Board’s opinion/recommendation on the proposal offered by MassDevelopment to perform predevelopment due diligence on the 1,000-acre, “New England Park” site in southwestern Plymouth.  
Mr. Hartmann confirmed that the Planning Board voted 4-0-1 (with member Loring Tripp abstaining from the vote) to support moving ahead with master planning process for the site, with the caveat that the Town create a community committee for some oversight.   The Planning Board, Mr. Hartmann said, views this due diligence project as being consistent with the Town’s Master Plan.  
Mr. Sylvia then reviewed the anticipated scope of the services offered in the proposal from MassDevelopment.  The agreement to accept MassDevelopment’s proposal, Mr. Sylvia said, will need a formal vote of the Board. 
Selectman Schena noted that he viewed the broadcast of the Planning Board meeting, and he wished to dispel some of the allegations made about the Board of Selectmen (as related to the 1,000-acre site) during that meeting.  The current Selectmen, he said, have been very open to community involvement and open public forums.  Selectman Schena said that the Selectmen certainly understand the importance of this parcel, and they have been very careful to review the legal language and protect the Town’s interests regarding the agreement proposed by MassDevelopment.  It was a gesture on the Board of Selectmen’s part to honor the Planning Board’s input on this issue, not an attempt to pass off responsibility.  Selectman Schena noted his readiness to approve the agreement for the MassDevelopment proposal, as he views it as money well-spent on a necessary predevelopment planning study.  
Larry Rosenblum, member of the Planning Board, addressed the Board to inquire if the language in the proposed agreement with MassDevelopment had been redrafted, noting the indication in the agreement that “a final Development Agreement between or among the parties shall be executed, prior to the Fall Town Meeting.”
A brief discussion ensued between the Board, Mr. Sylvia, and Denis Hanks, Director of Economic Development, regarding the language in the agreement.

Selectman Schena asked that the specific language regarding Fall Town Meeting (as noted by Mr. Rosenblum) simply be removed so that the Town does not have to be held to a timeline.    
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to approve the New England Park Master Planning Agreement with MassDevelopment, with the specific stipulation that the language “prior to the Fall Town Meeting” be removed.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 7
To see what action the Town will take to provide a reserve fund and to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town, including water, sewer, solid waste and airport enterprises and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2007, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Mr. Sylvia explained that changes had been made to Article 7 (the Town’s Operating Budget) since the Board’s initial approval, and, thus, the Board would need to re-consider the article.  
Selectman Schena suggested that, since the current budget article being presented does not incorporate the new revenue figures from the PILOT agreement with Entergy, the Board should wait another week to reconsider the article.  
Mr. Sylvia noted that Article 7 outlines the appropriations set forth for the Board’s approval.  From there, he said, the Town Manager decides the sources from which the appropriations will be funded.  The Entergy revenues, he said, are not an influencing factor on the budget appropriations set forth in Article 7. 

Chairman Quintal asked if postponement would leave Town Meeting Members with enough time to review the article, but Selectman Loewenberg and Selectman Malaguti concurred with Selectman Schena that reconsideration of Article 7 could wait until the May 8th meeting.   

Article 7A
To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the water enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2007, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Article 7B
To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the sewer enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2007, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Article 7C
To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the solid waste enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2007, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Article 7D
To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the airport enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2007, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Mr. Sylvia explained that Articles 7A, 7B, 7C, and 7D were housekeeping articles created in response to the Division of Local Services’ recommendations to break the Town’s enterprise funds into their own separate articles.

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 7A, Article 7B, Article 7C, and Article 7D to Town Meeting.  Voted  4-0, approved.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Meeting With County Commissioners – Selectman Schena noted that he had given some thought to the recent joint meeting between the Board and the Plymouth County Commissioners.  The meeting was very helpful, he said, and he would like to request that the Commissioners disband the initial Re-Use Advisory Committee for the sake of moving forward collectively with the new Coordinating Committee set forth in the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”).   The work done by the Re-Use Advisory Committee could be rolled into the Coordinating Committee’s work, Selectman Schena said, and members from the former committee could be included in the new committee.  
Selectman Loewenberg pointed out that the language in MOU identifies by title the individuals who should serve on the committee.   Unfortunately, she said, this may not translate to a completely smooth transition between the former and future committees. 
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia contact the County Commissioners to discuss Selectman Schena’s suggestion.  Chairman Quintal noted that he wants to ensure that the work done by the citizens on the Re-Use Advisory Committee is honored.  

New Business
Construction Work Near Town Wharf – Chairman Quintal pointed out that he has received several calls regarding the dangerous holes in the pavement due to the water hook-ups being constructed for commercial properties on the wharf.  This is an important area to the Town, Chairman Quintal said, and the private contractor performing this work should be contacted to finish the job and close up the hole in the pavement immediately.   Additionally, Chairman Quintal noted that the contractor doing this work at the wharf is also the contractor who did the job for the former Sean O’Toole’s location. 
Selectman Malaguti agreed that, since the asphalt plants are now open for the spring, these projects should move forward.  The temporary patch near the former Sean O’Toole’s location, he said, is bad enough to trigger action by the Town.  Town Engineer Saeed Kashi, Selectman Malaguti said, is working on a draft street opening policy that may address these issues.

Mr. Sylvia said that he would look into addressing the two locations pointed out by the Board.  While he has not seen the first draft of Mr. Kashi’s street opening policy, Mr. Sylvia said, he will follow-up on the matter.  The Town, Mr. Sylvia noted, is looking into resurfacing the Town Wharf area, improving road conditions and appearance.
Litter Problems – Chairman Quintal suggested that the Town look into funding a litter watchman to keep an eye on what appears to be an increasing problem with litter about town.  

Mr. Sylvia noted that he would look into Chairman Quintal’s suggestion.  
West Plymouth Steering Committee Meeting – Chairman Quintal noted that he might not be able to attend the West Plymouth Steering Committee Meeting at Plymouth Community Intermediate School regarding the Vogel Property on April 25th.   He asked other members to check their schedules and attend in his stead, if at all possible.  
Chapter 40B Projects – Chairman Quintal noted a recent article in the Boston Globe regarding a Chapter 40B project the Town of Sharon rejected.  
Chapter 61 Parcels – Selectman Schena reiterated his frustration with the recent slew of offers on Chapter 61 lands containing unreasonable development contingencies.  These offers, he said, appear to circumvent the intent of the law, and the Town should consider taking action whether through legislation or town policy, etcetera.  

Motion to Adjourn

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk
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